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Letters to the Editor
Dear Editor, 

I am an Australian permanent resident of Malaysian descent. While in Canberra, I was hoping to visit the Malaysian embassy. I contacted the embassy to set up a time and advised that I would be coming along with my Seeing Eye Dog. The embassy advised me that I could be accompanied by my Seeing Eye Dog but that I must “park my dog in the compound” and that I would be guided wherever I wanted to go within the embassy. While I don’t mind being guided, I would ideally like to get around with my dog and am reluctant to leave my dog unaccompanied. 

It is my understanding that embassies are considered to be independent of the country they are located in and are bound to the laws of the country that they serve. I am aware that Malaysia is a signatory to the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UNCRPD). 
I would like to know whether an embassy is required to comply with the UNCPRD which recognises assistance animals and whether what I have been told is discriminatory? Also where does the Federal Disability Discrimination Act fit in?

William Koh, Victoria

Editor’s note: This is a really good question and extends itself beyond dog guide rights to the recognition of the rights of a person with disability within an embassy more generally. To help answer William’s question, BCA sought external advice. 

While Malaysia is a signatory to the UNCRPD, Malaysia has not signed the Optional Protocol. This means that the UNCPRD committee cannot investigate a complaint that the Convention, and the rights it protects, has been violated. If a country has signed the Optional Protocol, the person lodging the complaint would need to show that they have exhausted all appropriate internal and legal remedies that exist in the country they live in. The UNCPRD is not part of domestic law in Australia and only acts as a treaty. The Federal Disability Discrimination Act would also not likely apply to treatment with or by an embassy. 

William is correct that once you step into an embassy, the country’s laws take effect and people visiting an embassy must comply with the laws governing that country. While William has raised Malaysia as an example, this position would apply to other embassies too. 

An action would be to write a letter of complaint to the High Commission stating that the country has ratified the UNCRPD and that the principles of the Convention should be adhered to as an Australian visiting that particular embassy. Besides this, there is no other formal complaint mechanism. Unfortunately, your decision will come down to personal choice – whether to abide by the proposal as it stands or not to visit the embassy.  

Dear Editor, 

I wanted to write to Blind Citizens News about organ and tissue donation – something that we don’t really talk often about as people with disability but something that I am personally passionate about as a BCA member and proud owner of Val, my unconditional companion who also happens to be my guide dog.  

I was one of the fortunate ones to receive this gift of life 40 years ago when I received a kidney transplant. I was the 18th patient transplanted at St Vincent Hospital in Melbourne. If it were not for the generosity of the donor family, I would not be here today. My family completed the circle of the “gift of life” 26 years ago when we became a donor family after the death of my father. I learned that out of every death, up to ten people can receive the gift of life. 

I ask that you consider your own views about organ donation. If you do decide to become an organ donor, it’s important to talk about your wishes with your family. While over 90% of Australians are in favour of organ donation, donation drops to 60% when the time comes and consent needs to be provided by loved ones. This is why it’s important to make your wishes clear.

Organ donation can change a person’s life. It has changed mine. 

Mr Twanny Farrugia, Victoria

Editor’s note: What are your views on organ donation? Write in to Blind Citizens News and let us know. Members who would like to speak with Twanny can call the National Office and ask to be put in touch. 

Dear Editor, 


Subject: Blind drivers in the traffic?


I know it’s fun piloting a dual-controlled car at a ‘Blind Driving Day’. The NFB/ Virginia Tech car with its special sensors would be fun too (in a closed area).
The NFB is renowned for great work. However, their press releases on the ‘Blind Driving Challenge’ are laughable. Do they expect any authority on Earth to scrap the mandatory Drivers Eye Test? 

Recent news from the USA re ‘driver-less cars’ is just a publicity stunt. In a sci-fi future, when everybody moves around in a programmable pod, I trust BCA and the NFB will be advocating for accessible controls. In the meantime, let’s keep our feet on the ground as we push for improvements to public transport. 

It seems we still have a long way to go with vehicle manufacturers whose silent hybrids are deadly and governments who are reluctant to legislate for ‘standardised noise-makers’ on these vehicles. Thanks BCA and the NFB for many decades of hard work and advocacy.

Kevin Rowley, Toowoomba
Hi Robyn (Robyn Gaile, Executive Officer),

I’ve just heard your interview with Scott Nixon on the proposed changes/ improvements in our electoral system. I voted in the NSW elections in 2011 and am surprised the same telephone system is not yet available nationwide for local, state & Federal elections. I rang the State Electoral Commission and was told nothing was definitely planned for our upcoming local elections, even though they are compulsory, but they were ‘looking into it’. 

I found my last experience with IVote easy and a boon to be able to vote secretly & at my own convenience.
 

I applaud BCA’s continuing advocacy on my behalf for truly democratic and confidential voting. 

Cheers, 
Rik Gebalski, Woolloomooloo, Sydney
Editor’s note: Good on you for contacting the NSW Electoral Commission! It's really important that we as individuals, as well as the larger BCA, make our feelings known about the need for a secret and independent vote. It seems such a simple ask but it appears that it will be a long process for us to go through. We encourage others to take every opportunity to make their feelings known too. 
Dear Editor, 


Just a quick note to tell you that I’ve had my first taste of audio description. On Tuesday 6 March, I went to an audio described play called the “Ham Funeral” and yesterday I went to another audio described play called “It Didn’t Do Me Any Harm”. I was very excited about both of these plays. I'll be going to more plays like these as it's a great relief to just be able to have someone describing these things to you in your headphones.

I was a bit worried in the first place, as the people from our festival theatre a couple of weeks ago told me that they couldn't pre-book the audio headset but everything worked out well in the end. For one show, I was right at the back, but I didn't care where I sat in the theatre so long as I had my audio description with me - that was plenty to tell me everything.


I've been subscribing to the theatre for more than 30 years and audio description is a new experience for me, as it is with everyone else. I've already started spreading the word about it - I've talked about it on two of our radio talkback shows here in Adelaide and I've got plenty more on my trail to do yet.

Fay Rohrlach, South Australia


From the President
Cheryl Pascual 
As I write this article, it is difficult to believe that we are already in the second half of 2012 and that our Courageous Connections forums have been and gone.

Thirteen forums and six teleconferences were held around the country with varying numbers of participation. Some common themes have emerged from these forums: audible announcements on public transport, touch-screen technology, access to information in all formats, employment, self advocacy tools and workshops and community education about blindness and vision impairment. The outcomes of the forums will be discussed at length at the August face to face Board meeting.

Also to be discussed at our August Board meeting will be the matter of the legal status of our branches. Our current model set of branch bylaws is quite out of date. The process of reviewing our model branch bylaws highlighted that there may need to be some adjustments made to the level of responsibility that lies with branches. This report, together with the discussion arising out of our Courageous Connections forums, may lead to BCA changing some of the ways we operate. It looks like being an exciting time ahead for us all!

In light of some of the themes raised at our Courageous Connections forums, this edition of Blind Citizens News focuses on the critical issues of media access and information access – as we become more and more reliant on technology to conduct our everyday transactions, it is vital that new and emerging technologies such as the NBN, touch-screens and audio description cater for our needs. 

Robyn Gaile, our Executive Officer, has written an article updating readers on the trial of audio description on ABC1 television which is scheduled to proceed in early to mid August. This article contains important information to assist you in being part of this trial so I would urge you to take the time to read it so that we can have maximum participation from members.

In other news, the Annual General Meeting of Blind Citizens Australia will be held during the Victorian State Convention on Sunday 14 October 2012. This year, there are four vacant Director positions. We are also seeking representatives from Western Australia, Victoria, South Australia and Tasmania to serve on the National Policy and Development Council (NPDC). If you feel you could give the time and commitment to one of these positions, then please feel free to contact me for further discussion. The National Office can also provide a position description and additional information.

Erika Webb, who has been a member of the NPDC, was co-opted to the Board in June. I take this opportunity to welcome Erika to the Board and look forward to working with her.

Finally, on behalf of the Board, NPDC, Branch Presidents & members of BCA, I would like to congratulate BCA members Barbara Blackman and Margaret Tomkins for being recognised in the Queen's Birthday Honours List.

Barbara Blackman from Canberra was awarded the Companion in the Order of Australia. The entry reads:

"For distinguished service to the arts and to the community, as a supporter of artistic performance, through philanthropic contributions, and as an advocate for people who are blind or partially sighted." 

 

Barbara will be known to many of our Canberra branch members. She has made her house available to the Canberra branch for fundraising activities over the years.  

 

Margaret Tomkins was awarded a Member of the Order of Australia. The notice reads:

"For service to the community through the development of supported group housing, the provision of a range of mental health programs and advocacy and support for technology to assist the blind and partially sighted." 

Congratulations to both women for their significant contribution to our community.

I am looking forward to having the opportunity to talk to as many members as possible at our upcoming state conventions. 

Introducing our new Advocacy and Policy Officer (Victoria)
Hello, my name is Thai Nguyen and I am the new Advocacy and Policy Officer (Victoria) for BCA. I started in early May and work Monday to Friday from 9.00am – 4.30pm. 


Before starting at BCA, I studied Occupational Therapy at La Trobe University in Victoria. After working for a little while as an occupational therapist at St Vincent’s Hospital, I realised that my true interest was making an impact within the community. One of the things that drew me into the community sector was hosting a community event called ‘Stage Fright’. This event enabled shy young artists and musicians to perform alongside an inspiring deafblind pianist Michelle Stevens, a BCA member. The event also raised funds and awareness for Able Australia, an organisation that assists individuals with multiple disabilities.  


Although I am fully sighted, I have always been drawn to the blindness community and have previously completed some work at Vision Australia’s low vision clinic at the Heidelberg office in Victoria.

In my personal time I like to go adventuring and find new experiences to tick off my ever-expanding bucket list of things to do in life. I like all things creative and am always inclined to try new things such as dancing, learning different musical instruments and different languages. My background is Vietnamese Australian and I am fluent in both languages. 
  
I look forward to meeting the rest of our BCA community. 

Introducing our new Administration Officer
Hello, my name is Gordana Mitrovic and I am the Administration Officer for BCA. I commenced on 10 February and work full time. I work closely with Samantha, our Administration Assistant, who works 3 days per week. 

Prior to working for BCA, I worked as an Office Administrator for a community legal centre and financial centre for three years.

I completed my Advanced Diploma of Business (Legal Practice) studies in 2010 from Victoria University. I have also studied many different professional development courses in the past. While studying and working at the community legal centre, I attended a variety of legal workshops and seminars in relation to human rights, discrimination and professional development. 

Since I started this job, I have learnt more about the services provided by BCA to its members. I have grasped a higher understanding of the requirements of people who are legally blind and vision impaired. I have had the opportunity to observe the importance of technologies for BCA members in the past few months. 

I was born in Macedonia which is located in south-eastern Europe. Macedonia was previously a republic in the former Yugoslavia state. I can speak a number of languages including Macedonian, Serbian, Croatian and Bosnian. I arrived in Australia in 1992 and have called Australia home for 20 years. I have travelled around Australia, Europe and Canada. I enjoy going to the gym, going out, going to live concerts and dancing. I enjoy watching tennis and a variety of movies. 

I am looking forward to working for BCA and providing a quality service to all of its members. I hope to meet some of you at our conventions and functions in the future. 
BCA State Conventions including sessions on the NDIS
2012 is the year of our State Conventions. Our State Conventions will be held on the following dates: 

29 September, 30 September and 1 October 2012 – QLD State Convention

Theme: “How We Read Things:  

How is the ways or methods; 

We are people who are blind or have low vision; 

Read is interpret; and 

Things are the topics”.

This theme has been inspired by 2012 as the National Year of Reading.

The Mill Hotel 

239 Wickham Terrace 
Spring Hill QLD 4000

Phone: 07 3839 1646


12, 13 and 14 October 2012 – VIC State Convention

Theme: Leadership: Turning Dreams into Vision

Mercure Hotel 
Gheringhap Street 
Geelong VIC 3220

Phone: 03 5221 6844

20 and 21 October 2012 – NSW & ACT State Convention

Theme: Empowerment through Leadership and Participation

Novotel Pacific Bay Coffs Harbour, Corner Pacific Hwy and Bay Drive, Coffs Harbour

Phone: 02 6659 7000

3 and 4 November 2012 – SA Convention

Theme: Social Inclusion: Our Response

The convention will be held in two locations with Day 1 to be held at 

Rydges South Park Adelaide 

1 South Terrace, Adelaide

Phone: 08 8212 1277

Day 2 will be held at 

Royal Society for the Blind

230 Pirie Street, Adelaide 

The Western Australian state forum was held on 28 July 2012. 

Each convention is organised by a convention planning committee which are all currently busy preparing draft convention programs. To obtain a copy of the draft program for your state, visit the BCA website www.bca.org.au or call the National Office and ask to be put in touch with your state planning committee.

At each convention, there will be a session focusing on the progress of the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS). Proposed speakers include a representative of the Federal Government’s NDIS taskforce to update members on the Federal Government’s implementation of the scheme; a State government representative to outline the work being undertaken at a local level; a representative from the NDIS Advisory group or one of the four expert groups who are informing the development of the scheme and a representative from the National People with Disabilities and Carers Alliance who will be closely engaging with people with disability in the lead up and rollout of the scheme. 

This session, like our previous session at the 2011 National Convention, is one not to be missed. If you are not up to speed on the NDIS, this session is a must. At present, there is no formal guarantee that the full support needs of people who are blind or vision impaired will be funded by a NDIS. These sessions present a unique opportunity for members to ask burning questions about eligibility, how people who are blind or vision impaired will be assessed and how our full support needs will be met once services are reformed. 

As the WA Forum has already come and gone, a special panel session will be held in Perth on Saturday 1 September. We also hope to run a session in Tasmania, with details to be confirmed. 

The NDIS is progressing at a rapid rate – stay informed by visiting www.ndis.gov.au. We are also working to keep our members informed via our website, email lists, SoundAbout and our New Horizons radio program. This is a significant reform so it’s important that you know how this might impact you. 
Changes to overseas portability of DSP Blind

The length of time individuals can travel overseas while continuing to receive their income support payments will be reduced from 13 weeks to six weeks, effective from 1 January 2013. BCA has confirmed that people who receive the DSP Blind may be affected by this measure, however a DSP Blind recipient can apply for indefinite portability on or after July 1, 2012. Blindness is considered as a manifest disability, with manifest disabilities treated differently to other disabilities covered by the Disability Support Pension. People on the DSP Blind will be eligible for indefinite portability without the need for a Job Capacity Assessment. 

To qualify for indefinite portability, a person must have a severe impairment (20 points or more on one impairment table), the level of impairment must be permanent (will last for at least five years) and the person must have no future work capacity. If a person meets the current “manifest” provisions (this includes those who are permanently blind for social security purposes), they will be deemed to meet the requirements to be granted indefinite portability. 

The Federal Budget reforms also included the introduction of new participation requirements for recipients under the age of 35 with some capacity to work. People who are permanently blind (receiving DSP Blind) are manifestly eligible for DSP and therefore will not be required to attend participation interviews or develop a participation plan. However they can still volunteer to participate.  

NEWSflash: ABC 1 trial of audio description – it’s here!

Robyn Gaile

On 22 February 2012, Senator Stephen Conroy, Minister for Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy (DBCDE) announced that a technical trial of audio description (AD) will take place on ABC1 in the second half of 2012. The limited technical trial is intended to generate a greater understanding of the technical and consumer issues associated with establishing and delivering AD services. The trial will run for 13 weeks and will be comprised of 14 hours of AD per week in primetime viewing.

We have just received confirmation that the trial will take place in early to mid August. Programs with AD will air between 5pm and 12am every night of the week, with an average of two hours of programming per night. This may vary depending on the program content scheduled for the night. For example, Monday night programming may only be one hour because this is a high news content night and Friday night may have three hours of AD content because there are more drama programs scheduled on Friday evenings. 

The types of programs with AD will include a variety of drama, documentary and news. There will also be a mix of local and international programs. The ABC will commission the narration of AD content locally and internationally. They will also purchase programs that already have AD tracks provided. As this is a trial only, there will be a minimum of news or live to air AD. The provision of live AD or short turnaround AD requires greater resources than the ABC currently has available. 

AD will be provided via a closed service. This means that in order to access the trial you will need to turn on the AD track. As there are many digital televisions and set top boxes on the market, there is no standard mechanism by which you can activate the audio description button. If you have a Bush or Hills talking set top box, locate the audio description button to activate the AD track. Most other set top boxes and digital televisions will have an audio description button. 

Unfortunately, at the time of writing this article BCA has not received confirmation from Australian Digital Services about which televisions and set top boxes are audio description enabled. We will publish the list via our website and email lists as soon as the information is available. You can also call the BCA office or your local BCA director, National Policy Development Council representative or Branch President for the list. 

Note that you can only access AD program content via the ABC 1 channel. You will not be able to access AD via pay TV services such as Foxtel or Telstra T box. 

AD will be delivered through receiver mix content. This means that you, as the end user, can control the volume level of the AD track. You can also choose to use headphones so that other people in the house don’t have to hear the AD track as they listen to the TV channel. 

There will be an AD logo on the TV screen whenever a program is being broadcast with AD. The ABC has also stated that programs with AD will be announced at the time they go to air. An online TV guide for programs with AD content will be posted on the ABC website at www.abc.net.au. The AD TV guide will be posted one screen level down from the ABC homepage and will be provided as text only content. 

During the trial period (early to mid August through to October) you can call the ABC customer service feedback line on 13 99 94 Australia wide to report any technical problems you may have locating the AD track. The ABC has been running technical tests on a range of televisions and set top boxes in order to determine how to activate the AD track so there is some gathered intelligence on locating the correct button. The customer feedback line phone number will also be voiced throughout the pilot during the airing of AD programs. 

Once the trial has been completed the ABC will be required to report back to Government regarding the outcomes of the trial. The ABC will commission a survey of consumers in order to administer a short questionnaire. At this stage, it has not been determined whether or not the survey will be online or via phone. BCA has recommended that the survey be made available over the phone in order to enable the maximum number of people who are blind or vision impaired to provide feedback. Note that you can also provide feedback throughout the trial by calling the ABC, posting an email on their website, or letting us know at BCA. 

The Department of Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy (DBCDE) has published a frequently asked questions document on its website to inform consumers about the trial. The page will be updated to reflect further questions that have been received by consumers. You can read the FAQ listing by visiting

www.dbcde.gov.au/television/audio_description_trial. 

We are encouraging members to speak out loud about the need for audio description on television to help secure the future of AD in Australia. If you want to let someone know that AD on television is important to you, talk to your local member or get in touch with DBCDE. Alternatively, you can speak to staff at BCA who will ensure that your comments are passed on to the Department on your behalf. Contact details for DBCDE are as follows:

Broadcasting and Switchover Policy Branch

DBCDE

GPO Box 2154
Canberra ACT 2601

Free Call: 1800 254 649

Let’s use this as an opportunity to encourage as many of our blind or vision impaired colleagues to participate in the trial and give feedback on our experience. Let’s hold AD parties and watch audio described programs together!

Editor’s note: To learn more about talking set top boxes, read Maree Fenech’s article in the section How Technology Helps in this edition of News!
A snapshot of audio description on TV around the world

Chris Mikul, Project Manager, Media Access Australia 

With a trial of audio description due to start on ABC1 in August, now seems a good time to look at the state of audio description on television in other countries.

Audio description is well established in the UK, US and Canada. It was first trialled on British TV in 1994, and Ofcom, the communications regulator, currently sets the minimum amount of audio described programming at 10%. Sky Television and Channel 4 have, however, volunteered to do 20% on all their channels, and other channels also regularly exceed 10%.

The development of audio description in the US has been rockier. It was originally made mandatory in 2000 with a ruling by the Federal Communications Commission (FCC), which stated that the four largest free-to-air TV networks and five largest cable channels had to broadcast 4 hours of audio description per week. This ruling was struck down in 2002 after a legal challenge by the Motion Picture Association. Some networks continued to provide audio description after this, but it was very piecemeal. After a long political battle, the FCC’s ruling was finally reinstated as one of the key provisions of the 21st Century Communications and Video Accessibility Act of 2010, which was signed into law by President Obama in October 2010. The audio description rules came into effect again on 1 July 2012, with the act stating that two years from now, the FCC will report to Congress on audio description, and four years from now, will have the power to increase it to 7 hours a week.

In Canada, the broadcasting of some audio description has been a licence condition for broadcasters since 2001. Canada is also notable for having AMI-tv (formerly The Accessible Channel), a cable channel which is unique in that all its programs have open audio description (i.e. the viewer doesn’t need to turn it on). This is, as far as I know, the only open audio description being broadcast in the world today.

Some audio description is available on television in Germany, Austria, Switzerland and other European countries. New Zealand also has a regular service, which commenced after a successful trial was conducted in 2011.

In all countries, audio description is transmitted as a secondary audio track which can be activated using your remote control, usually by going into the set-up menu. In the US, however, people wanting to use the service face considerable problems. While it seems that the audio description track can be accessed on most digital TVs, the process for doing this is not always obvious, and many cable boxes currently cannot receive audio description. 
In the run-up to the Australian audio description trial, the Government commissioned a survey of digital TVs on sale here which can receive audio description. Anecdotal evidence suggests that there are quite a few models that can, but at the time of writing the results of the survey have not been released.

In general, audio description is restricted to pre-recorded programs, as it is extremely difficult to audio describe something live without the descriptions overlapping with the dialogue (one exception to this was the Royal Wedding in 2011 which, with a great deal of preparation and planning, was audio described live in Canada on The Accessible Channel). News programs are generally considered unsuitable for audio description and BBC News 24 is the only UK channel exempt from the audio description rules. 

If you would like more information about audio description, the Television section of Media Access Australia’s website www.mediaaccess.org.au has up-to-date information on developments in Australia and the rest of the world.

Don’t dis the NBN’s abilities 

Graeme Innes, Disability Discrimination Commissioner
Source: The Punch, 21 March 2012 

Disability is the untold story of the NBN. I don’t care about faster movie download speeds or better virtual gaming. The NBN is technology which creates accessibility for Australians with disability. That’s why, while there are many critics, I’ve agreed to become an NBN champion. 

Connecting all of us across the country, including the disabled
I want to spread the word about how people with disability can capitalise on the accessibility benefits the National Broadband Network (NBN) has to offer.

High-speed broadband, delivered by the NBN, will take many Australians currently locked out of our community, and connect them - sometimes for the first time in their lives. 

The continuing growth of the digital economy is a positive development for Australia. 

It means our grandparents will live at home longer, monitored by nurses and families, remotely. This will be a positive - people can age in place - and will reduce pressure on health budgets. 

It means better services for people with disability, and better opportunities to lead fulfilling lives. Take, for example, people who are hearing impaired. Because the NBN conveys the visual medium well, it will facilitate online communication throughout Australia by improving access to video conferencing. 

This will make Auslan more available, and will reduce the time Auslan interpreters need to travel. It will also mean that speech in classrooms can be converted to captions - not just a benefit for kids who are deaf or have a hearing impairment, but for others for whom reinforcement of the spoken by the written word will enhance their learning. 

People who are deaf or have a hearing impairment will - using these advantages - find equal participation in work discussions, meetings, interviews etc. 

Children with hearing or vision impairment in regional and remote Australia will have improved, fast, live access to specialist services via remote technology. Early intervention services will be available via videoconferencing. 

This will mean quicker access to more health professionals, and the health professionals having more time available due to less need to travel. Aboriginal communities, where hearing loss is endemic, will be particular beneficiaries. 

People with physical disability will use high-speed broadband in a variety of ways. Those who want to will get to work or go to university in an electronic way; going wherever they want to go, without having to navigate a physically inaccessible environment. They will just plug in, log on and go!

Audio description, immediate access to talking books, and video-calling will all be made widely available by a high-speed broadband service. I know I will enjoy downloading a braille or audio version of a novel in seconds, rather than waiting for it to turn up in the snail mail.

About 48,000 strokes occur every year. Of those who survive, stroke contributes to 25 per cent of all chronic disability in Australia. But 72 per cent of Australian hospitals are unable to provide acute stroke treatment.  

Broadband multiple conferencing increases the possibility of effective treatment within the ‘golden hour’ of the stroke. It assists correct diagnosis, and appropriate therapy. 

High-speed broadband allows the stroke neurologist to access, in high-definition, a brain scan, and discuss findings in real time with the clinicians and medical registrars. 

Many more applications of the NBN for the benefit of Australians with disabilities already exist. Other applications will be developed as the NBN is rolled out across Australia.

I have long campaigned for Australians with disability to have the chance to play an equal part in the community. For me, the NBN has nothing to do with speed, technology or bits per second. The NBN erodes disadvantage, and provides accessibility - that’s why I’m an NBN champion. 
NBN: Coming soon to a home near you

Wayne Hawkins, ACCAN
The National Broadband Network (NBN) is increasingly being acknowledged as a vital utility for the 21st century. Much of the argy-bargy about whether we need high-speed broadband has been replaced with questions about how, when and which service we will be getting. There are a number of important questions that we should all be asking as the NBN gets closer to our neighbourhoods: how do I connect, who provides the equipment, what if I just want a phone? 

When the NBN construction crews come past your home, your retail service provider (RSP) - Telstra, Optus, iiNet etc - will be notifying you and asking if you want to connect to an NBN-based service. You can request your current service provider or another service provider in your area to connect you. 

The services provided through the NBN won’t be provided by NBN Co, the government-owned company doing the rollout. Services such as telephone and broadband services will still be provided via the provider of your choosing. It is the RSP that is responsible for installing the NBN box inside your home. 

Around 18 months after the NBN is complete in your area, Telstra’s copper wires, currently used for fixed-line telephones and ADSL internet connections, will be switched off. An important consideration when the NBN rolls out in your area is that this is the opportunity to connect without charge. Remember - if you choose not to connect at this time and decide at a later date that you want the NBN-based service, you may have to pay for installation. 

Just because NBN Co construction crews put something on the outside of your house, it doesn’t mean you are committing to having any services (such as phone or broadband). It just means that the equipment has been installed so that you can contact an RSP and connect to new services if you want to. 

The Australian Communications Consumer Action Network (ACCAN) has developed a number of helpful consumer information resources which include frequently asked questions. These are available in accessible text documents and MP3 audio files which can be downloaded from the ACCAN website www.accan.org.au. These can also be requested in Braille or on CD from ACCAN’s Sydney office by calling 02 9288 4000 or by emailing info@accan.org.au. 
Touch-screens: not the arch enemy we think they are

Jessica Zammit

The increased use of touch-screens has changed the way many everyday tasks are now conducted – supermarkets are now moving away from human cashiers in favour of self service and Medicare offices and banks around Australia are opting for computer screens requiring users to select a specific service, collect a receipt and wait for a number – often in standard print – to be called. 

The greater use of touch-screens can pose an issue for people with print disabilities, people who are blind or vision impaired and older people if appropriate accessibility measures are not built into their design. It’s important to note, however, that touch-screens can be accessible to people who are blind or vision impaired. Think of the IPhone, IPad or Android devices – these are mainstream out of the box devices which have inbuilt speech software. This software enables a person who is blind or vision impaired to efficiently navigate around their screen to access the apps they want, make calls or send texts and emails despite being a touch-screen. It also enables a user to enlarge text and change contrast. As one of my colleague notes, the accessibility of the Iphone has opened up a world of access and increased her independence, serving as a colour identifier, barcode scanner, OCR device to convert written text into speech, GPS device, word processor and internet browser. So a touch-screen does not need to mean poor access.

There are no Australian guidelines around touch-screen devices at the moment. While there are a number of international standards (ISO) around the ergonomic requirements of flat visual displays, some of these standards are over ten years old and do not neatly cover all of the issues experienced by people with vision impairments. One fix has been to look at making slight changes to how a touch-screen functions to ensure that they can be accessible to a wide range of users. 

The Talking Fingertip Technique is one method, which provides continuous tracking of a person’s finger position and has synthetic voice capability which announces the content on the screen. Interestingly, almost all touch-screens provide continuous feedback of finger positioning and there are software voice synthesisers available which will work on any standard multimedia PC that is Soundblaster compatible and on any standard Mac computer. According to a US website, a voice synthesiser can be picked up for as little as a $15 US licencing fee. So cost should not be an issue. 

To ensure that accessibility features are effective, it is important that there is a list of the objects on each screen and a verbal name for each object. It is also important that touch-screens have a built in voice synthesiser – this is increasingly becoming a standard part of all operating systems in the US market. In an Australian context, it is imperative that people who are blind or vision impaired advocate that this also becomes standard in the development and rollout of touch-screens. If this were to occur, there would be very little cost beyond the purchase of a multimedia computer and storage system - which means that there should also be minimal barriers to the introduction of accessibility features as a common touch-screen tool.

Different manufacturers, such as Apple and Android are also, in part due to branding, choosing to use different gestures and approaches to navigate a touch-screen. With patents being registered about ways of providing access, there is a risk that we could be headed for increased inconsistency in an area which is already quite complicated to learn and master.  
For people with some vision, it is also important that touch-screens have high contrast between touch areas, text and background colour, that patterned backgrounds are not used and that controls are labelled in a high contrast font. It’s also important that organisations have good customer service processes in place to assist people who have difficulty using touch-screens or a 
queuing system. 

On a local front, Young Blind Citizens Victoria has proposed a campaign titled ‘Checking Out Customer Service’. The campaign aims to increase accessibility of checkout and queuing systems for people who are blind or vision impaired in stores and government organisations where touch-screens are commonly located. It is proposed that the campaign will incorporate the use of media (including social media), an online petition and template letters to businesses. This campaign is in its infancy however we look forward to reporting on its progress in the next edition of News. 
So it’s important not to rule out touch-screens completely – with the right features, they can be a friend rather than a foe. 
Cinema access – update from the Australian Cinemas Advisory Group (ACAG) 

Lauren Henley

The four major cinema chains are well on their way to delivering on the target of 242 accessible screens in 132 cinema locations by 2014. At present, there are 71 screens offering audio description across 37 cinema locations.

The Australian Cinemas Advisory Group (ACAG) is currently in the process of investigating the technical feasibility of setting up a track that can be played on a continuous loop prior to the film commencing. This can then be accessed by AD receivers so that cinema patrons can test whether their device is working in advance. Patrons accessing audio description currently have no way of knowing whether or not their receiver is functioning correctly until the last minute, as the audio description does not commence until the feature film.

The ACAG is also exploring different options for training staff more effectively and is looking at an online package which is already being used to train staff in the UK. The online package is currently being altered for the Australian market and would need to be further altered to ensure that it is cinema specific. If it is still deemed comprehensive, having training available online could address the challenges faced by the cinemas with an ever-changing workforce. 

Earlier this year, we compiled a report summarising member feedback that had been provided to BCA on the current arrangements for identification in cinemas. This report was sent to Senator Jan McLucas, Parliamentary Secretary for Disabilities and Carers. We understand the current arrangements are of great concern to our members and will continue to work towards a solution that meets the needs of both consumers and cinema staff. In the meantime, the four major cinema chains have advised that school, TAFE and university ID cards will all be accepted as deposit ID for the loan of equipment for people under the age of 18. 

The ACAG is asking cinema patrons who are blind or vision impaired to provide feedback on their cinema experience to allow for the tracking of any systemic issues that are emerging as the rollout of audio description continues. Feedback can be sent to accessible.cinema@fahcsia.gov.au. Alternatively, you can contact us and request that feedback be passed on on your behalf. BCA will be drafting a position paper prior to each meeting of the ACAG to reflect the concerns of its members, so we always appreciate hearing from you.


See no evil – without audio description, it’s unlikely to be a problem

Robyn Gaile and Jessica Zammit
Published on ABC’s Ramp Up website, 24 February 2012

Movie reviews swim through your head as you settle into the upholstered seat with your popcorn. The opening scene starts to screen, setting the background to the movie. 

There is no dialogue. 

While everyone is watching intently, you sit silently, waiting for a cue to give you a hint of what is being shared on the screen before you. It doesn’t come. This is my experience as a regular blind movie-goer.

You head home defeated. Your turn on your TV, flicking channels until you come across a program that looks half interesting. You sit down in front of the box with your cup of tea – or a glass of Shiraz and my Braillenote in my case – and settle on Australian Story which is one of my favourite programs. But you temporarily forget that your investment in this show will be thwarted by an inaccessible ending – an ending summarised in captions that are completely inaccessible to someone who is blind like me.  

As someone who is blind or vision impaired, you are more than often left in the dark – quite literally - as to the comings and goings shown on a movie or TV screen. Many people who are blind or vision impaired have told me that they often decline invitations to attend a movie with friends to avoid ‘putting out’ others who have to describe the visual elements of a film. Then there are the movie goers who not so subtly “shhsssssh” you for whispering through a movie. So you sit in silence, making sense of the plot as best you can or simply dismiss cinemas as “not for you”.  

Sure there are more important agendas in the grander scheme of things. Some people who are blind just accept the sheer lack of access and tell me that it’s just a movie, just a show, and that we have made do for so long. But that’s exactly the point. 

The age old saying “you don’t know what you’ve got til it’s gone’ rings true. For someone who has been blind all of their life, it’s hard to necessarily know what you don’t have and what you might be missing out on. For someone who has acquired their sight loss later in life – an estimated 480,000 people are blind or vision impaired – missing out on sharing an intimate experience with others can be a very lonely, bitter pill to swallow.   

Access to the cinema has (very slowly) improved for people who are blind or vision impaired with the introduction of audio description (AD) in cinemas. AD is a way to describe the visual elements seen on screen in a clear and private manner. It gives a person who is blind or vision impaired a true sense of what is happening on screen with a description of scenery, costumes, facial expression and body language which is spoken between natural pauses in dialogue. 

Receiver mix is used which means that a person who is blind can hear the audio described track through headphones while others in the room only hear the standard audio track. 

Audio description is the difference between knowing what is going on and sitting in a dark cinema or your living room feeling included and excluded at exactly the same moment.

On Wednesday last week (22 February) Senator Conroy announced a 13 week trial of audio description on ABC1. The announcement, something we have been waiting for for over 18 months, was completely lost in the scrum of speculations about the PM leadership, spills and oustings. 

This trial may not appear to be as important as a leadership spill – it’s certainly not going to be the catalyst of change for our leadership – but it will markedly change the everyday experience of a person who is blind or vision impaired. We take for granted the impact that TV can have on the formative development of our children, such as the literacy and numeracy taught from programs like Play School. People who have missed out for so long can finally enjoy a medium that is so engrained in our culture. 

A pilot of AD sets the benchmark for other networks and helps to make the availability of AD more commonplace. Many people I know have come to expect the availability of captions for people who are hearing impaired on TV – and these are people who don’t have a hearing impairment. Access that is initially designed for people with disability can have broader benefits, including to people who would not traditionally “need” it.  

But a pilot of AD on TV has broader implications too. The increased proliferation of AD lends itself to use in other areas of life such as educational videos shown to school children and increased accessibility of information made to the public. It starts to eliminate one of the barriers – information access – that plagues people with blindness. 

A friend of mine perhaps said it best: “People think that this is simply about television but it’s more that that. It’s about our right to enjoy all parts of life just like everyone else”. Let’s just hope that the pilot becomes more than just that. Enough said. 

1800/13 number reform for mobile phones 

Source: Australian Communications Consumer Action Network

As some of our members may be aware, the Australian Communications Consumer Action Network (ACCAN) mounted a campaign for calls from mobile phones to 1800/13 numbers to be free or the cost of a local call, as they currently are from landlines. On 24 April 2012, the Australian Communications and Media Authority (ACMA) committed to amend the relevant regulations following further consultation, with industry to implement the changes by January 2015.

This commitment has come on the back of an 18 month Fair Calls For All “Number Woman” campaign by ACCAN, the Australian Council of Social Service and Financial Counselling Australia to address the high cost of calling 1800/13 numbers from mobiles, which are often made to essential services and businesses. 

In 2011, ACCAN assembled a coalition of over 70 organisations who worked together to lobby telecommunication companies, government and the regulator to look at this issue. According to ACCAN, there were over 1000 submissions in response to a consultative paper the ACMA issued in October 2011, highlighting the widespread community support for these changes.
Blind Citizens Australia, as a member of ACCAN, welcomes this change and congratulates ACCAN on this significant reform. 
Audible announcements on Victorian transport – we have a long way to go baby  
In April 2012, Blind Citizens Australia conducted a survey to monitor the consistency of audible announcements across Melbourne’s public transport network. The aim of this project was to collect the transport experiences of our members in order to try and identify patterns where audible announcements are, and are not, provided. This project was one of three projects undertaken under the banner of our Melbourne Advocacy project, an externally funded project featured in the December edition of News. 
Twenty-nine participants, with various levels of vision, were involved in the project. Participants were required to fill in a short template documenting their travels on public transport during a two week period between April 9-20, 2012. Participants were asked to report the time and date they travelled, what form of transport they used (trams, trains or buses), the route name and whether there were any announcements on their travels. There was also an opportunity for additional comments about the member’s travel experience, such as whether the member received assistance if there were no announcements or if major stops were announced but not others on the route. 

The results are currently being collated, with further analysis to occur before the report is released. So far, we have found that there are more announcements on trains than on any other form of transport. Some lines, particularly Sandringham and Frankston, provide some announcements but not for the whole line, particularly on weekends. In some instances, announcements were late, with the train having left the station when the announcement occurred.  

The only audible announcements available on the bus network were those installed on Smart Bus routes. Trams rarely had announcements. The tram stops that were announced were often in the city or at major attractions such as the Lygon Street Precinct. This left passengers with no choice but to rely on their own judgment or to rely on other passengers or the driver for assistance. Some of the new trams have drivers facing away from passengers so asking for assistance can present further difficulties.
The final report will be sent to Melbourne’s public transport providers and the Victorian Department of Transport to assist us to advocate for improvements in audible announcement provision. Members will also be able to request an accessible copy. 

News from the Women’s Branch 

Karen Passmore

Our audio cookbook is now available and we are receiving payments and supplying Daisy and MP3 formats, plus sending out the zipped electronic versions, to people all around Australia. Our thumb drive/USB stick have all sold out and more are being organised, so all in all the cookbook is very popular.

It is very unfortunate but the production of the Braille and print versions became problematic and we are uncertain whether to proceed at this stage.

As well, the Women’s Branch is organising their workshops for the State Conventions/Forum for later this year. Our topic is Creative Writing. It ought to be a great session for the potential writers in our midst. We envisage lots of ideas for beginning a story and how to go about having it printed.

The Women’s Branch also produce a magazine twice a year called ‘Aspirations’. This magazine will be full of our usual interesting articles and includes mental illness, book reviews and much more.

The VIP Grandparents email list is quietly moving along, with support and information and much pride in our grandies of varying ages and stages. This group is open to anyone in the community with vision loss so they need not be members of BCA.

Our membership of the Women’s Branch continues to grow and we welcome all to our group and are happy to sign up many more. 

Our Womentalk email list continues to offer support and pass on information and ideas on all manner of issues, including household appliances and chores; clothing; shopping; children; holidaying and much more. There is a very friendly atmosphere amongst us all.

At the moment, the committee is not taking on a new project, as the cookbook is taking much time as we distribute copies around the country. Topics for the future can always be presented to the committee, and already such projects suggested include reaching out to our rural blind and vision impaired community to encourage membership and therefore peer support. Another is to record articles from blind and vision impaired people about their experiences as they have grown up.

Our committee remains small and dedicated, but we are always happy to welcome new members. This would somewhat lessen the workload for us, but also enables us to gain a better focus of what is important to us all and new directions to take. As reported in the last issue, we still have no representatives from Victoria and only one from NSW. Our teleconferences are friendly and fairly laid back, so if you would like to take the step and join us, please do not hesitate to contact the branch via nwb@bca.org.au or the National Office. 

24 years of self-help for vision impaired computer users 

John Machin and Frank Nowlan
Do you feel nervous about using computers and adaptive technology? If you would like to know more about current developments and trends in both hardware and software joining the Computer Users Group could help. 

The Computer Users Group is a National Special Interest Branch of BCA. Members meet monthly in person and via telephone or internet hook-up. The Group meets at 1.30pm ESAT on the second Wednesday of each month except January and December at the Vision Australia Training Room, 454 Glenferrie Rd, Kooyong, Melbourne. Our meetings are conducted in a friendly, relaxed environment and visitors are welcome to attend. 

Formal business is kept to a minimum. The focus is on hardware and software demonstrations. We discuss product news and useful hints and, where possible, we solve individual member's technical problems. While we don't profess to be experts, we endeavour to assist one another through our personal experience or by suggesting other sources of help.

Each meeting is recorded and made available to members as a downloadable MP3 file or on CD if required.  Minutes of meetings are circulated to members via email. Membership is open to all members of Blind Citizens Australia. Our annual fees are: 

Full and Associate Members: $15.00

Couples: $22.50 

Junior Members (under 18): $10.00 

A half yearly fee can be paid by anyone joining or renewing membership after December in order to enjoy full rights for the remainder of the current financial year. Our Secretary, Maree Fenech, welcomes any enquiries and will be happy to provide a membership form on request. To contact Maree, please call 03 9458 1392 or email secretary@bcacug.org. 

How Technology Helps
This section of Blind Citizens News features product reviews and experiences from our members. Tell us about your favourite piece of adaptive technology and how you incorporate its use into your daily life.
Editor’s note: Other than services provided by Blind Citizens Australia, BCA does not necessarily endorse or recommend services or products featured in this newsletter. 

Talking Set Top Boxes – A user’s perspective
Maree Fenech, Secretary, Computer Users Group
Recently, I was given the opportunity to use both the Bush and Hills talking set top boxes (TSTB) as part of demonstrations organised by the BCA Computer Users Group. Below is a summary of my observations as a person who is totally blind which I wanted to share with readers. 

The first demonstration was of the Bush TSTB. When moving through the program options, what you hear also appears as text on the screen, giving you the name of the program, start and finish times and a description of the content available. The speech can be muted but not paused. The Bush unit uses an Australian voice (Lee) which sounds rather slow but the speed can be adjusted to slow, medium or fast. The Bush remote control has a shaped top edge, curving up on the right, curved out on the sides and some buttons are raised and others indented.
The Hills unit uses an English voice (Tony) which is very clear. The unit announces the channel number and channel name such as “44 and 4”, name and length of the program, the classification of programs and whether there are sub-titles. The “help” function is very useful although some of the words are indistinguishable.

I have been told that the Hills unit offers colour schemes for the on-screen menu function (white text on blue background, black text on white background, and white text on black background), and different font sizes (medium and large). 

The remote control for the Hills has a flat rectangular shape with all the buttons set on the same level. The buttons on the Hills unit are a little larger with more space in between the function buttons, making it a little easier to use.

On both units the sound through the TV sounds a bit tinny but is clearer when you use headphones, with headphone jacks offered on both units. If you are sitting close to the set top box and TV, the sound is also very clear.

Both units have favourites, reminders, parental control, tactile markers on the number 5 key and a training mode so that you can become familiar with each remote. 

Both boxes give full access to the electronic program guide enabling you to change channels and see what is on later. The “where am I” button is also handy on each unit.

Whilst there are a lot of buttons to learn, practice would make using these TSTBs very easy and what we will all need.

Overall, I think that both units have the same functions, with one or two features setting them apart. I believe that the Bush unit can be turned off from the back of the unit, however both units offer stand-by.

I didn’t physically feel the leads, but I am told there is a power, antennae and audio visual set of three coloured leads, which may require the assistance of a sighted person to connect. Both boxes do however allow for set-up using the talking feature. 

I am aware that both units are available from Vision Australia priced at $199.00. I encourage you to try one for yourself. 

Smart white cane increases independence for blind users

Source: Media Access Australia, 11 November 2011

A modern take on the white cane by National University of Singapore student Selene Chew has received the runner-up award at the 2011 James Dyson Awards. The smart white cane, called Blindspot, combines GPS technology, social networking and ultra-sonic sensors to help blind or vision impaired people navigate public spaces and stay in touch with their friends.

Blindspot integrates a traditional white cane with new technologies, allowing blind or vision impaired people to better socialise using social media with geo location features such as Foursquare and Facebook Places. The Blindspot smart white cane uses information from friends signed in on social media to firstly identify the location of a friend and provide navigational directions to the user that are given through voice cues on a Bluetooth ear piece.

For instance, instead of a blind or vision impaired person having to rely on their friends to see and approach them in public places, Blindspot allows users to proactively identify and approach friends. 

The inbuilt ultra-sonic sensor can also detect and warn users of low hanging objects. The smart white cane is also easily navigated through a tactile navigation menu on the handle which can be detached and used as a phone handset indoors. The Bluetooth headset and detachable phone handset can be easily charged on a wireless charger.

The Blindspot smart white cane design brings together the best of new technologies and opens social networking and the convenience of GPS navigation to people who are blind or vision impaired. The Blindspot smart white cane is not yet available commercially for purchase but its designer is currently working towards finding a suitable company to further develop her design and project. 

How to send your contribution to Blind Citizens News

Your contributions to Blind Citizens News are welcome. The deadline for contributions for the next edition is Friday 12 October 2012. 
Contributions may be submitted in Braille, print, audio CD or electronic format (in Word in Arial 16 point font). Send email contributions to bca@bca.org.au and make sure you write ‘Blind Citizens News contribution’ in the subject line. For all other format contributions, please send the document to the BCA National Office at the mailing address provided at the end of this newsletter.

Donations to BCA

We would like to thank all members who have generously donated to BCA recently. If you would like to make a donation to BCA but find it difficult filling out forms, you may like to call the National Office on 1800 033 660 and donate over the phone using your credit card.

Directory of contact details

Can’t locate the phone number mentioned in an article in this edition of News? Here they all are for you. 

Blind Citizens Australia National Office

1800 033 660

bca@bca.org.au 

Lauren Henley, Sydney Office

02 9744 9844

lauren.henley@bca.org.au 
QLD State Convention

The Mill Hotel 

239 Wickham Terrace

Spring Hill QLD 4000

07 3839 1646

VIC State Convention

Mercure Hotel 
Gheringhap Street

Geelong VIC 3220

03 5221 6844

NSW & ACT State Convention

Novotel Pacific Bay Coffs Harbour, Corner Pacific Hwy and Bay Drive, Coffs Harbour

02 6659 7000

SA Convention

Rydges South Park Adelaide 

1 South Terrace, Adelaide

08 8212 1277

ABC AD Trial Customer Feedback Line

13 99 94 (Australia wide)
www.abc.net.au
Department of Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy AD Trial FAQ

www.dbcde.gov.au/television/audio_description_trial 

Broadcasting and Switchover Policy Branch

DBCDE

GPO Box 2154
Canberra ACT 2601

1800 254 649

Media Access Australia
www.mediaaccess.org.au
ACCAN National Broadband Network Consumer Information Resources

02 9288 4000 info@accan.org.au

FaHCSIA Accessible Cinema Advisory Group accessible.cinema@fahcsia.gov.au
National Women’s Branch

Karen Passmore, President

08 9397 6735

nwb@bca.org.au 

Computer Users Group

Maree Fenech, Secretary

03 9458 1392 secretary@bcacug.org
Tune into New Horizons
Have you been listening to New Horizons, our weekly radio program? It is broadcast on RPH stations throughout Australia and is available on a range of community radio stations.

Join Scott Nixon each week to hear the latest news, views and information about BCA and other relevant information for people who are blind or vision impaired. New Horizons broadcast times and RPH station details are provided below.

You can also listen to New Horizons over the Internet; you will need a PC with a sound card and a media player such as Windows Media Player, Real Player or Winamp. Log on to the BCA website at www.bca.org.au and click onto the ‘listen to New Horizons’ link.
You can also listen to New Horizons on ACB Radio Main Stream each Thursday.

Blind Citizens Australia thanks:

Audio-Read for providing web space for storage of the New Horizons programs. Audio-Read are developers of a secure digital multicast system and patented portable Audio Navigator for the delivery and playback of digital audio.

New Horizons is recorded in the studios of Vision Australia Radio in Kooyong, Victoria. We thank Vision Australia for generously providing studio time and resources to BCA.

By the way, did you know that all of us involved in putting the program together are blind or vision impaired? At the time of putting this edition of Blind Citizens News together, we have just recorded program 252 of New Horizons. 

New Horizons Radio Broadcast Schedule

· Adelaide, 5RPH 1197 kHz and on RPH Adelaide digital 
9.15 PM Wednesday
Repeated 6.00 PM Friday 

Also on digital (Iris) 

10.30 AM Friday, repeated at 6.30 PM
2.30AM on Saturday
10.45 AM Sunday, repeated at 6.45 PM
2.45 AM on Monday 

· Brisbane, 4RPH 1296 kHz
1.30 PM Thursday;
Repeated 8.00 PM Thursday

· Canberra, 1RPH 1125 kHz
9.15 AM Tuesday; 
Repeated 8.00 PM on Tuesday and again at 9.30 AM on Saturday

· Hobart, 7RPH 864 kHz and Launceston
2.15 PM Saturday;
Repeated 3.00 PM Monday

· Melbourne, 3RPH 1179 kHz and Vision Australia Radio regional stations
4.45 PM Wednesday
Repeated 6.30 PM Sunday

· Perth, 6RPH 990 kHz
10.30 AM Friday;
Repeated 6.30 PM Sunday

· Sydney, 2RPH 1224 kHz
2.00 PM Saturday;
Repeated 3.00 PM Thursday
Our Board of Directors as at 30 June 2012
President
Cheryl Pascual

Queensland
07 3300 6508 
0407 010 885
president@bca.org.au 


Vice President
Greg Madson

Western Australia
08 9386 1625
0408 396 333
greg.madson@bca.org.au 

Stephen Belbin 
New South Wales
0409 000 100
stephen.belbin@bca.org.au

Barry Chapman

New South Wales 

02 9744 2225
0412 343 436
barry.chapman@bca.org.au
Bruce Ind 
South Australia
0413 606 200
bruce.ind@bca.org.au 


Tony Starkey 
South Australia
0408 666 170
tony.starkey@bca.org.au

Michael Sadhu 
Victoria
0410 273 136
michael.sadhu@bca.org.au
Erika Webb

Western Australia

08 9401 6078
0419 918 264
erikaweb@yahoo.com.au

Our National Policy and Development Council as at 30 June 2012
Outgoing NPDC Chair

Greg Madson 

Incoming NPDC Chair
Stephen Belbin


National Women's Branch
Julie Sutherland

Australian Capital Territory

Robert Altamore

Victoria

Leah Hobson

New South Wales
Lisa Hayes


Queensland
Rikki Chaplin


South Australia
Joanne Chua

Western Australia
Erika Webb

Our Branch Presidents as at 30 June 2012
Adelaide Branch

Lui Palombi

ACT Branch

Peter Granleese
Brisbane Branch

Lyn Eagers

Central West Branch

Mary Lovett
Geelong Branch

Ernie Drew

Melbourne Branch (inactive)
Contact is Robyn Bousie 
Macleay/Nambucca Branch

Patricia Quirk


Newcastle Hunter Branch

Stephen Belbin


Sydney Branch

Lee Smith


Toowoomba Branch

Joyce Jones


Tweed Valley Branch

Ian Harrison
WA Branch

Deanne Ferris
Special Interest Branches

Computer Users Group

John Machin

Overseas Service Branch
Ivan Molloy
Women’s Branch

Karen Passmore

Young Blind Citizens (Vic)
Anna Briggs
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